Dear Val,

I feel that it is necessary to have a quiet word with you and the members of the GLA Transport Committee about cycle helmets and cycle safety.

I found it quite distressing that in addressing the safety concerns related to the Cycle Hire Scheme and Cycling Superhighways that the first and major topic of discussion was cycle helmets. It is distressing because all our experience and the information collected by TfL , DfT and other agencies across the world shows that the risk of injury arising from every day cycling is very small and that widespread helmet wearing does not reduce these risks.

This may appear to be counter-intuitive but we would welcome any opportunity to help you and the committee examine the evidence relating to cyclists' safety and safety in general. We could also examine the risks of not cycling. A recent publicity campaign by the Copenhagen city authorities used the slogan "You won't believe it... You're safer on the bicycle than on the sofa!"

I have titled this as a "quiet word about cycle helmets" because every time this issue is raised in public there is a media reaction leading to wild exaggeration of the actual risks of cycling. This can only counter efforts to encourage more cycling and diminish the health, social and environmental benefits of increased cycling. For example, at last week's Transport Committee hearing we heard evidence from TfL that the press reports of serious head injuries to Cycle Hire users were unfounded. We were told that out of over a million trips there had been seven minor injuries, two of which led to precautionary scans in hospital. This is a very low level of risk, for a regular Cycle Hire user it relates to a thousand years’ use for one injury requiring a precautionary scan. London's media, however, chose to mis-represent this evidence with the headline "Cycle in London without a helmet? You'd need your head examined..."

We suspect a comparison of the likelihood of injury for London's cyclists would not be very different to that for London's pedestrians. The determinants of this risk are not protective equipment but the care taken by all road users and the good management of the street environment. London Cycling Campaign was consulted over the safety messaging used by TfL for the Cycle Hire scheme and fully supports their decision to highlight the risks from sharing the streets with heavy vehicles. The casualty record over the last 30 years shows this to be our major problem. In the first two years of the Paris cycle hire scheme all the most serious casualties resulted from crashes with heavy vehicles. We have observed that cycle helmets are singularly ineffective in this type of crash.

We note the references to the brain injury support charity Headway and their lobbying for universal helmet wearing for cyclists. As a medical charity they do excellent work supporting the injured, their families and their doctors. It is understandable that they should grasp at any idea that might appear to prevent injury. It is clear from their information that they have not appreciated the very low risk of every day cycling; nor have they addressed the failure of widespread helmet wearing to reduce those risks.

The committee also noted the difference between the TfL advice "to consider wearing a cycle helmet" and the Highway Code advice "you should wear a cycle helmet which conforms to current regulations". All UK cycling organisations have criticised the DfT advice on the grounds that it is not warranted by the actual risk in cycling and it tends to give people a false sense of security. Cyclists may inadvertently take less care if they believe a helmet protects them. The DfT advice also enhances the widespread misconception that cycling is a hazardous activity. 

The DfT has an ongoing research project into cyclists' safety. Their review of the evidence on cycle helmets has found that it is "impossible to definitively quantify the effectiveness or otherwise of cycle helmets based on the literature reviewed". As a result of this review UK cycling organisations will be asking the DfT to remove the advice about cycle helmets in order to focus on safety actions with a sound evidential base.  The DfT  have given an assurance that they will re-consider the advice.

London Cycling Campaign continues to work very closely with Transport for London as part of the Cycle Safety Working Group. That group is doing excellent work, concentrating on the main causes of cyclist casualties in London and developing evidence led solutions. The outcomes from this work will be applicable to all road users, particularly the most vulnerable: pedestrians, cyclists and motorcyclists. We would welcome a Transport Committee review of any of the issues raised in this note.

regards,

Charlie Lloyd

